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Letter from the President 
By: Peter Downey  

 

Hello friends. 

Well, we wanted hot 

summer weather, and we 

sure have it! 

 
On July 5th we had great 

representation of 

Studebakers at the 

Niagara College Car 

Show. It was a hot day, however thanks to the Barricks 

and Kennedys we had two pop up shelters keeping us 

“cool” Sandra Cruzo valiantly dished out ice cream with 

proceeds to the club more than $42. 

 

We had 5 Studebakers out to the Dutch Mill car show, 

which was quite full. Another bright sunny day and it 

was as expected hot. There were several makes of 

cars, making an interesting show. 

Remember we need tour confirmation and food order 
for the Fish Fry by August 17th.  
 
Our September meeting will be at the Keith 
neighbourhood BBQ adjacent to the ghost of the 
Studebaker plant, and we return to the Warplane 
Museum in October.  Since the September meeting is 
outside and unsheltered we will look for nominations for 
elected officers at the fish fry, and call for second 
nominations at the October meeting, with elections as 
needed. 
Still looking for nominations for The Roland Lusted 
award, and The Silcox Family Award. Please send your 
nomination to any member of the executive by October 
31st. 
Looking back 5 years ago, we were still pretty much in 
Covid lockdown and getting ourselves used to monthly 
Zoom meetings. Unlike several clubs, we came out of 
the lockdown in good shape and stronger than ever.  
 
They were interesting times and each of you were 
engaged and that engagement  and enthusiasm kept 
us going.  Thanks for being so dedicated and engaged. 
With fewer and few mechanics who have knowledge of 
older cars, if you know someone, please let me know 
as I will try to compile a list. 
 
Remember to keep the photos and articles coming, we 

always appreciate your input. 

Stay healthy and safe and Happy Studerbaking 

 
Peter Downey 

President 
 

Membership  
 

Membership to the 
SDC is a requirement 
for membership in our 
chapter.  
 
Currently, we have 69 
memberships, 3 
Honorary members 
and 1 outstanding. 
Memberships can be 

paid at the Aug. Meeting.   
We welcome Bruce MacDonald as a new member 
and look forward to him sharing his connections to 
the Hamilton factory.  
For membership only, it is $15 in US funds. This is 
membership only and no magazine.  
 
Applications for both our chapter and the 
Studebaker Drivers Club can be found at this link 
for both the SDC and Hamilton Chapter 
membership.  
 
https://www.thehamiltonchaptersdc.ca/
Membership.htm  
Hamilton SDC membership link:  
www.thehamiltonchaptersdc.ca  

Hamilton Chapter SDC Membership  
Annual Dues:  $25.00 Jan.-Dec. 

 
Membership in the HAMILTON CHAPTER  is open to 
 any person who supports the purpose of the Club and 
 is a member in good standing of the National 
Studebaker Drivers Club.  This membership includes 
six bi-monthly issues of the Bullet-Tin, the chapter 
newsletter. 
Send completed application and your check payable 
to   Hamilton SDC  to our membership secretary at 
this address:  
Sue Lusted 201 Livingston Ave. Grimsby On. L3M 
4X2 Telephone: 905-945- 0027 Email: 
hamiltonsdctreasurer@gmail.com  
Etransfer: hamiltonsdctreasurer@gmail.com  
 
Name __________________ Spouse __________ 
Address _________________________________ 
City ___________ Prov.____  Postal Code 
___________ 
Phone  __________________________________ 
Email Address ____________________________ 
New ______ Renewal ______ Date _______ 
National S.D.C. Number __________ 
 
Please list your Studebakers below 
Year _____ Model __________ Body Type ______ 
Year _____ Model __________ Body Type ______ 
 
 



 

 

The Award winning Hamilton Chapter SDC 
newsletter, “The Bullet-Tin”, is published bi-

monthly to inform and serve its members.  
Permission is given to reprint articles from this 

newsletter as long as credit is given to the author 
and the Bullet Tin.  

Submission Deadlines & Date to Email 

Newsletter  

Jan/Feb Jan. 25th, Feb. 1st  

Mar/Apr Mar. 31st April 10th  

May/June May 29th June 6th  

July/Aug. July 31st Aug. 6th  

Sept/Oct Sept. 25th Oct. 1st  

Nov/Dec. Nov. 25th Dec. 1st  

Note:  

When submitting an article, please use Word or RTF. 
Pictures should be in either Pdf or JPEG format.  

In this Issue  

• On the Cover: Muppet Car as seen in the 
Studebaker National Museum 

• Pg. 2 President’s & Membership message  

• Pg. 3 Newsletter deadlines  

• Pg. 3 Treasurer’s Report,   

• Pg. 4  Sponsorship Letter Studebaker 
National Museum  

• Pg. 5  Certificate For Sponsorship of the 
1966 Studebaker in the Museum in South 
Bend  

• Pg. 6  Our cars at the Welland Car Show   

• Pg. 7    What’s Happening  Last Chance Car 
Show and South Coast Dream Cruise 

• Pg. 8  Our Cars at Various Events  

• Pg. 9  Cars in the Park Ruthven Castle 
Cayuga  

• Pg. 10 Shop Talk   

• Pg. 11 Tech Tip Peter Sant  

• Pg. 12  You Can Teach an Old Car New 
Tricks /Bout Studebakers  

• Pg. 13  Celebrations 

•  Pg. 14 Hamilton & SDC Contacts 

• Pg. 15 SDC Meet 2025  

• Pg. 16 SDC Meet 2025  

Social Media: Susan Lusted  

Social media for our chapter is our website, and 

our Facebook page. Our website is up to date. 

We do maintain a very active Facebook page. It 

has lots of visits as monitored each week.  

Our website page is located at 
www.thehamiltonchaptersdc.ca. It does contain 
pictures of members’ cars. If yours is not there, 
please submit a picture in jpg format and we will 

Treasurer’s Report Sue Lusted  

Our treasurer reports a healthy balance.  

Full report available to members only  

http://www.thehamiltonchaptersdc.ca


 

 4th 

 



 

 



 

 6th 

Studebakers at the Niagara College Car Show on July 5
th

, 2025 
  

 

  

1966 Peter Downey & Joan Kemp 1960 Steve & Kathy Porter 1963 GT Hawk Dennis Kennedy & San-
dra Cruzo 

 
  

1965 Wagon Bob & Janice Barrick 1964 Avanti Susan Lusted 1964 Daytona Aaron Dorsch & Joyce 
Downey 

 

   

1964 Studebaker Mark Keffer 1960 Studebaker  
Bob & Joanne Easton   

1964 Avanti Bob & Joanne Easton 

Car Show Niagara College Welland Campus  

The day proved to be really hot, thanks to Bob Barrick and Dennis Kennedy who brought two 

tents which provided much needed shelter. Thanks to Bob Easton for arranging the event. Our VP 

Aaron Dorsch took pictures using his drone. It has a range of 10 km. The Hamilton Chapter had 9 

cars at this event. See more pictures on the chapter facebook page.  

Thanks to Sandy Cruzo who raised $42 dollars selling ice cream. The day was really hot and for 

some the ride home was HOT!!. Good to get the cars out!!  



 

 

What’s Happening  

ONTARIO, Sept. 6th, Hamilton, Hamilton Chap-
ter to celebrate International Drive Your Stu-
debaker Day with a ninth anniversary visit to the 
site of the commemorative plaque at the corner 
of Mars Ave. and Wentworth St. for a BBQ with 
the Keith Neighbourhood Hub. This is the site of 
the Studebaker factory in Hamilton. Contact: 
Sue Lusted, 905-945-0027, email: stu-
denews@outlook.com. Website: 
www.thehamiltonchaptersdc.ca. Crossroads 
Zone qq  

 

ONTARIO, 13th, Cayuga, the Hamilton Chapter 
will participate in the Cars in the Park at Ruthven 
Castle a National Historic Site. Time is 10 a.m. 
to 4 p.m. Admission: $10. Website: 
www.ruthvenpark.ca. Contact: Sue Lusted, 905-
945-0027, email: studenews@outlook.com. 
Website: www.thehamiltonchaptersdc.ca. Cross-
roads Zone qq  

 

ONTARIO, Nov. 30th, Hamilton, the Hamilton 
Chapter will host its Christmas Party at the 
King’s Forest Golf & Country Club. Arrive at 1 
p.m. Eat at 2 p.m. approximately. Full turkey din-
ner, cost TBD. Silent Auction, a slide show of 
our events, Donations to Hamilton Food Share 
using a linked QR code. Join us for lots of fun, 
great food and camaraderie. Contact: Peter 
Downey 905-869-2141, email: PresidentHamil-
tonsdc@gmail.com. Website: 
www.thehamiltonchaptersdc.ca. Crossroads 
Zone. qq  
 
ONTARIO, Jan.18th, Grimsby, Hamilton Chapter 
to meet at the Livingston Activities Centre 18 
Livingston Ave., 1 p.m., potluck at 4 p.m. Cards 
and games at 2 p.m. Creative activity TBD. Con-
tact: Susan Lusted, hamiltonsdctreasur-
er@gmail.com or 905-945-0027. Website: 
www.thehamiltonchaptersdc.ca. Crossroads 
Zone. qq  

 

Northeast Zone Meet 2026 

MASSACHUSETTS, August 27th-30th, Box-
borough, Ocean Bay Chapter will host the North-
east Zone Meet. Boxborough Regency Hotel, 
Exit 75 from I-495. Contact: Jane Ash, 
stude.event@gmail.com. Northeast Zone.  

mailto:hamiltonsdctreasurer@gmail.com
mailto:hamiltonsdctreasurer@gmail.com
https://www.thehamiltonchaptersdc.ca
mailto:stude.event@gmail.com


 

 8th 

Three of our members’ Studies at Manitowac  

  Some of cars as seen at Canal Days, Port Colborne Cruise Nights, the Gateway Cruise Night, 

the Dutch Mill Country Market and the Car Show at the Airport in Dunnville.  

 



 

 



 

 10th 

Barb & Larry Gibson’s 

1964 Avanti  

Odds ‘N’ Ends 
Pete Yuen  

SHOP TALK 

Written with the intention of sharing a few ideas for maintaining, refurbishing or restoring of 

your Studebaker especially for the inexperienced hob-byist.  

Much of the time, procedures and practices will be related to a 1951 Studebaker Champion. 

You may be able to adapt some of them to the Stude-baker of your choice if possible. There 

are many things that the ‘51 Champion and your Studebaker will have in common.  

Where to start? A good a place to start as any is safety and awareness. This is very im-

portant to save wear and tear on yourself, to prevent injury and pain. Know the hazards and 

potential hazards. Take for example . . . When a car is lifted from the ground, there is a po-

tential hazard that it may come crashing down unless the vehicle is well supported. Some-

thing to do with gravity, I think. ￼￼If you are hoisting a car, chose a level spot to do it on. - 

Block car from rolling by using wheel chocks on both sides of the same axle, that is, both 

front wheels or both rear wheels.  

Do not use cement building blocks to hold the car up as they may suddenly collapse.  

Know that a hydraulic jack can fail and the descent of a car is very rapid when it happens. Do 

not rely solely on the hydraulic jack to support the hoisted car. Use jack stands as well. 

Ramps are even better.  

Consider that the trolley jacks do not lift the car straight up as do the bottle jacks. They oper-

ate on a slight arc and will pull the car towards the jack handle so the car must be allowed to 

roll a bit as it is being lifted. The trolley on the jack does not roll well on blacktop with the 

weight of the car on it. The trolley may roll with the weight of the car on the jack if it is sitting 

on smooth concrete.  

Gasoline is highly volatile as is lacquer thinner. Both should be handled with care and kept 

away from open flames and sparks. None of the Stude-bakers had fuel injection so we will 

talk about car-buretors. Do not use lacquer thinner to clean them as they are made of ‘pot 

metal’ and have a coating to seal the pores in the metal which lacquer thinner will destroy. If 

that coating is removed, then gas can migrate through the pot metal.  

On occasions when a car engine does not start and is in need of gas, it has been seen that 
one person will be pouring gas into the carburetor while the other is inside the car working the 

starter. This is a dangerous thing to do. If the car should backfire, there will be a flame  
 

coming out of the carburetor while the one person is pouring in the gas. The gas will catch on 

fire and instinctively, the person will drop the remaining gas and it will spill all over and they 

have a fire on their hands. If you absolutely need to pour gas into the carburetor, just pour a 

small amount of gas into it at one time and stand away from the car before the engine is be-

ing cranked over. If the engine backfires, there will be a flame coming out of the carburetor 

but it had been suggested that the person inside the car keep cranking the engine over and 

the flame will be sucked back into the carburetor and into the engine. I cannot vouch for it’s 

effectiveness, espe-cially if the engine continues to backfire. Here is a thought. . . extinguish-

er is effective and clean, leaving no residue.  



 

 

 

 

Have a fully charged fire extinguisher on hand and know how to use it quickly. A fully charged 

CO2 fire extinguisher is effective and clean, leaving no residue.  

If the fire extinguisher is the dry chemical type, periodically it should be inverted and tapped 

with solid object to loosen the powder that settles on the bottom.  

If you are working on something where gas is dripping, do not let it drip onto the bulb of a trou-

ble light that has an incandescent bulb. The thermal shock from the gas on to the bulb will 

cause it to crack or break, exposing the filament to ignite the gas before it burns out. OOPS, 

suddenly there is a fire! There is a reason why they call them “trouble” lights. 

 

 

Tech Tip Peter Sant  

12-volt electric choke conversion  

I recently converted the automatic choke on my Carter AFB to an electric unit. It is made by 

Allstate Carburetors. I purchased it over the Internet at http://www.allcarbs.com/detail.php?

pid=97  These are good people to deal with. Very prompt delivery. This is an inexpensive unit 

and very easy to install. It comes with a new set of screws and clips as well as a new gasket. 

All that you have to do is remove the old plastic cover and replace it with the new unit. Then 

you run a wire from the new choke to a good ground. You will need a power source. They are 

clearly marked for positive and negative terminals. I used the battery side of the ballast resistor 

to run a wire to the positive terminal so that when you turn the key on there is power. Final 

step is to adjust the choke. Wait for the engine to be completely cold, then turn the new choke 

cover so that the choke closes, then lock it in place by tightening the three cover screws. Try it 

out. Your engine should fire quicker and the choke will come off quicker now. 

psant@cogeco.ca  

http://www.allcarbs.com/detail.php?pid=97
http://www.allcarbs.com/detail.php?pid=97
mailto:psant@cogeco.ca


 

 12th 

Tech Tips 
By Jim & Karen McKeever  

San Joaquin Valley Chapter, SDC 

You Can Teach an Old Car New Tricks 

I was sitting in our “Cadi-baker” the other day, waiting for my wife to return something to the store 
(“I’ll only be a minute,” she said). At that point I noted how convenient it was that the radio stayed on, and 
the power windows still operated, even with the key out of the ignition, until I opened my door.  

This type of circuit is called Retained Accessory Power or RAP. On newer cars the Body Control 
Module controls the RAP and keeps it activated for up to ten to twenty minutes, depending on the year, 
make, and model, of the vehicle. However, you can add RAP to your older vehicle quite easily and it is a 
low-cost installation.  

You will need three relays (note these are 12-volt relays in case you are still a 6-volt person), two 
1N5402 diodes (or 3-amp equivalent) and two door switches that are probably already in your vehicle (if 
you have a dome light that comes on when you open the door, you already have them.) 

After disconnecting the negative battery terminal, follow the diagram above, paying attention to the 
bands on the diodes, as they indicate which direction they need to be installed. Remember, star washers 
are your friend anytime you run a wire to ground. 

Re-connect your battery and test out our work. Turning on your vehicle or going to accessory will 
now activate the RAP feature. When you turn off your car the RAP feature will stay activated until the door 
is opened. You now have a new car feature in your old car.  

 
(Information in these tech tips is based on the writer’s own research, experiences, and viewpoints. 
The information, and links to other websites, is to be viewed and/or used at your own risk. The 
writer makes no guarantees regarding the outcome of the use of the material, products, or 
resources in this article and is not responsible for any loss or damage incurred. Adjustments or 
modifications may be needed for your specific vehicle.  Remember to use all standard safety 
equipment and precautions.) 

 
‘Bout Studebakers ...... Thanks to Jerry Blount 

Several years ago, I wrote a column about original clutch pressure plate assemblies as used on ‘55 to ‘64 
V-8 Studebakers.  

The point of that column was to list the various diameters used - 10”; 10-1/8”; 10-1/4”; and 10-1/2” and the 
rating in pounds for the different model applications. 1545 lbs. to 2050 lbs. with several in the 1700 - 1800 
lbs. range.  

I wanted to point out that most aftermarket clutches were more like 2200 lbs. and thus could lead to clutch 
linkage failure, not to mention a tired left foot. 
Some Studebaker parts dealers were selling a commonly available American Motors/Jeep 10-1/2” clutch 
pressure plate rated at 2220 lbs.  

I chose to rarely sell this part (only for heavy duty use); my preference was something close to the original 
Studebaker listings. So, I sold 10” and 10-1/4” pressure plates whenever I could, since these would be in 
the 1600 - 1800 lbs. range.  

Recently my California wholesaler Studebaker parts supplier chose to discontinue selling remanufactured 
10” pressure plates, mainly due to lack of people willing to do the rebuilding process. Fortunately, he now 
has a source for new 10-1/2” pressure plates, rated at 1450 lbs. - noted as “standard duty”. The “heavy 
duty” version is 2000 lbs.  

’55 - ‘64 Studebaker V-8 flywheels have a bolt pattern that will accept 10” thru 10-1/2” pressure plates, so 
a 10-1/2” pressure plate will readily replace a 10” pressure plate. You should either reface your flywheel 
(good idea anyway) or use a 10” disc.  

 



 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Anniversaries  

July  

Jim & Rosemary Bradley 17  

Earl & Marie Randall 14 

Barry & Carol Leppan 28  

Roseina & Roly McEown 

Suzan & Larry English 21 

 

August  

Peter & Judy Lampman 26 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Birthdays  

 July  

Cecylia Griggs 3 

Barb Anderson 5 

Bob Stowell 21  

Jim Bradley 26 

Peter Downey 27  

August  

14 Garnet Bell  

16 Earl Randall  

 

 

 

Who You Gonna Call??? 

By Susan Lusted  

Recently, I had to have the back brakes done on the 

Avanti. Here is who I used to get this done. You do 

need to check for yourselves.  

-John Stuart Toll Free: 1-800-309-1995    Tel: (905) 

662-7274   Fax: (905) 662-664 349 Millen Rd. N, 

Stoney Creek, ON  L8E 2H3 Brake shoes relined 

and they were perfect . 

-I used Shawn’s Garage on Mountain St. 2907 

Grimsby Rd, Smithville, ON L0R 2A0  Phone: 905-

4142. He only works on one vintage car at a time 

and you have to make a reservation.  

-Brake Shoes and wheel cylinders Avanti Business. 

Bob Ziff. Website: https://avantiparts.biz/. Phone: 

215-428-9500. I had my parts within a few days as 

he shipped them to my US address on Witmer Rd. 

in Niagara Falls NY. There are no tariffs on antique 

auto parts.  

-If you have a place that you have work done on 

your Studebaker, let me know and we can publish it.  



 

 14th 

Hamilton Studebaker Drivers Club Contacts 2025 

Studebaker Drivers Club Contacts 
 
PRESIDENT:   Dennis Foust  143 Studebaker Rd., Spring Mills, PA 16875    studeguy54@gmail.com  
VICE PRESIDENT: Don Jones  PO Box 229, Concord, VA 24538   keydetsdj@aol.com  
SECRETARY: Cindy Foust 143 Studebaker Rd., Spring Mills, PA 16875  cid1966@verizon.net 
TREASURER: Jane Stinson 5800 Stanley Rd, Columbiaville, MI  48421  jestinson@aol.com 
CR ZONE DIRECTOR: Harvey Snitzer  2422 Cranbrook Rd., Canton, MI 48188      (734) 634-2285   hjs66@yahoo.com 
CR ZONE CO ORDINATOR: Dave Hamblin  6225 County Road 22, Mount Gilead, OH 43338 (419) 947-1360  
  daveh2949@centurylink.net  
ON. REGIONAL MANAGER:  Stephen Porter Steve Porter 430 Plains Rd. W. Burlington On. L7T 1G9 Phone: 905-464-5726 Email:  
  stephenjporter4@gmail.com 

PRESIDENT            Peter Downey 37 Matilda St. S. Dundas On. L9H 3C6   

    905-869– 2141    PresidentHamiltonSDC@gmail.com  

VICE PRESIDENT       Aaron Dorsch  
 
SECRETARY      Dennis Kennedy,  61 Cherry Ridge Blvd. Fenwick, ON Canada L0S 1C0 Phone #: 289-897-
    9486  Email: dkennedy@live.ca 
 
TREASURER/MEMBERSHIP     Sue Lusted 201 Livingston Ave. Grimsby On. L3M 4X2 905-945-0027  
     Email: hamiltonsdctreasurer@gmail.com  
 
NEWSLETTER / MEDIA       Sue Lusted 201 Livingston Ave. Grimsby On. L3M 4X2 905-945-0027  
     Email: hamiltonsdctreasurer@gmail.com  
 

mailto:Email:%20%20
mailto:stephenjporter4@gmail.com
mailto:PresidentHamiltonSDC@gmail.com
mailto:PresidentHamiltonSDC@gmail.com
mailto:dkennedy@live.ca
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